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2015 National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped

Tri-Region Conference

Marriott Courtyard Downtown, Indianapolis, Indiana

Midlands Conference Business Meeting Minutes

Meeting One – Tuesday, June 9, 2015

Meeting called to order by Sharon Ruda at 10:10 am.
1. Roll Call (acquired via sign sheet, however, not all attendees signed in):
Sharon Ruda, IL

Will Reed, OH

Patrice Johnson, IL

Lin Coffman, IN

Mary Redigan, MI

Barb Adent, MI

Deborah Taylor, IL

Kate Chynoweth, MI

Kate Stiles, IL

Sarah Varner, IL

Donna Regel, MO

Linda Vincent, WI

Annette Toews, MN

Nancy Garcia, IL

Terry Soave, MI

Connie Bruder, IN

Betsie Bush, MI

James Burts, KLAS
Mike Burns, IL

Maggie Ansty, IN

Laura Williams, IN

Tracy Grimm, OH

Vanessa Morris, MI

Anne Mandel, MI

Mary Oath, MI

Laura Stuart, MI
Rose Chenoweth, IL
Sue Chinault, MI

Sharon started the meeting with a fun "Who Said That" icebreaker based on quotes from noted people from states in the Midlands region.

2. Motion to approved the minutes of the 2014 Midlands Business Meeting in Oklahoma City, OK as written or corrected.
Sue Chinault, first
Linda Vincent, second

Motion passed, approved by all

3. Treasurer's Report 

Sue Chinault gave the report for Treasure Scott Norris who was not able to attend the meetings
Opening balance: $7,792.94 (5/31/14) 

Subsequent bank fees: $16.00
Closing balance: $7,776.94 (4/30/15)

4. New Officers
Sharon Ruda’s term as current chair ends at the close of conference and Will Reed the current vice-chair will be assume the position and remain chair until the close of the 2017 conference. Therefore a new chair will need to be elected during the business meetings. Sharon requested nominations from the floor.
Laura Stuart (MI) motioned and nominated Sue Chinault for vice-chair, first
Terry Soave (MI), seconded
Motion passed, approved by all

5. Old Business
Midlands Bylaws/Guidelines Report
As discussed at prior business meetings, Midlands needs to develop guidelines or bylaws to aid future chairs and vice-chairs as well as help further the work of the group. Additionally, since Midlands is incorporated and maintains a bank account, it needs guidelines. Therefore, Will Reed took on the task of researching options and created a draft, which he posted to the Midlands listserv prior to the meeting. 
Highlights from Will’s presentation on the draft:

· Will collaborated with former Chairs including Toni Harrell (KS) and Catherine Durivage (MN) and Sharon Ruda (IL) participated because of their past experience as officers.
· The West Conference shared their bylaws which Will to use as a guide.
· The draft includes bylaws, mission statements, charge from NLS leadership of the organization (chair, vice chair, secretary, treasurer)
· Voting: Should it be accomplished by quorums, do we want to it as representation voting (one vote for every member library) or grant voting rights to only the attendees of in-person meetings at conferences, etc.
Sharon explained the advantage of the current voting method by regional library as oppose to individual libraries (including AOC and subregionals). The clear advantage is that it equals one vote per state as oppose to having states with multiple locations have multiple votes. If we make changes, how will we establish a quorum, Will queried.
Terry Soave, would like representation for each library, one vote per library regardless of designation of library status or location (state). Will explained that it may give states with more libraries unfair influence if they really wanted to strong-arm an issue.
Will discussed the option of online voting, where the vote could be taken online prior to the meeting in-person.
Linda Vincent proposed one vote for each type of library for a total of four votes: one for regionals, one for AOCs, one for machine agencies and one subregionals. More discussion ensued, then discussion was tabled in consideration of time constraints. 
· Will reviewed Midlands status as an LLC (incorporated) and the resulting implications and asked for recommendations from the committee.
· Committee assignments. NLS requests recommendations from Midlands for members to fill committee rosters. Traditionally, we have done it on a rotation based from state to state. Will proposed moving to volunteer solicitation, so that the person who volunteers to serve really wants to do so and subsequently comes to the assignment with energy and is genuinely interested. If multiple volunteers for a vacancy occur, then the people that are interested in serving could decide amongst themselves.
[Unidentified person] asked if the proposed method would be for all committee assignments including patrons as well as library staff. [S/he] thinks that for the patron assignments it should remain on a rotation basis because often patrons are eager to volunteer when presented with the opportunity.
Maggie Ansty commented in favor of the rotation because it creates opportunities for staff to participate that may be looked over otherwise.
Another embers commented in favor of soliciting volunteers as Will proposed initially, however when multiple volunteers come forth, then fall back to the rotation bases to make the final decision.
Rose Chenoweth countered that rotations can be problematic because someone may volunteer that you would not want serving on the committee from her experiences as a public library director.
Will reviewed the proposed options for clarity: 
· rotation only

· volunteers only

· volunteers first and rotation second (when you have multiple volunteers)
Linda Vincent also explained that the other issue with the rotation is that someone may decline because they are not interested in serving on that committee, but then they have lost the opportunity to serve next on a different committee because the rotation will have moved on to the next state.
In response to a question from a committee member, in the past when we have had multiple volunteers, the group took a vote.
To move things along, Will took a straw vote:
Option 1: volunteer committee assignment, if no one volunteers then it goes to rotation and if multiple volunteers then a vote will occur) for staff committee 
Results: 16 votes

Option 2: rotation only 
Results: 10 votes

Option3: volunteer only
Results: 1 vote

Will ask the members to review the draft of the guidelines and contact him if questions arise or issues are discovered. If the issue warrants larger discussion, it will be present to the group at large. Will stated that the guidelines will be a living document with updates and changes in the future.
6. Committee Reports
Collection Development Advisory Group (CDAG)
Laura Williams (IN) gave a brief report of the group recent activities. Highlights:
· braille production costs 
· children and youth collection

· branching out to other foreign languages including Arabic

Public Education Advisory Group (PEAG) 

Sandy wasn't able to attend but another member of the committee, sent out a great report, which Sharon posted to the Midlands listserv recently.
National Audio Equipment Advisory Committee (NAEAC)

Vanessa Morris gave the NAEAC report of recent activities. Highlights:
· discussed the transition of committee from NAEAC to Reading Technology Advisory Group (RTAG) which has more of a focus on technology in general as oppose to equipment.
Proposed:
· two representatives from each region

· meet more often than every two years

· have quarterly virtual meetings
· focus on recruiting someone less than thirty years in age to serve on committee for well-rounded feedback
· discussed next generation players (adding wireless capability, Bluetooth, refreshable braille displays, etc)
· National Audio Equipment Advisory Committee recommendations and NLS responses for 2014 were posted by NLS in April.
b. Western Region Conference Proposal
Sharon explained the proposal and concerns that the Western conference has regarding biennial conferences. Highlights from the proposal:
· no more than two regionals meet together for a coherence to  
· create a rotation schedule of who meets with who and when

Sharon explained that the Tri-region conference saves costs and makes it easier for regions to share the expenses of arrangements. Will stated that being locked into a rotation is limiting and our current method gives us much more flexibility; since, we get to pick when we want to meet with whom and where. There was a teleconference call with North and South to have this discussion. Sue Chinault raised concern about travel issues in regards to distance when collaborating with other regions. Sharon also reminded the group that NLS may possibly not be in favor of this proposal. Pam Davenport (NLS) replied that whatever the committee decides NLS will attend (send staff), whether a Tri-region or single region conference. Pam also explained that network libraries have said that having all four conferences meet is too similar to having a NLS conference.
Terry Soave reminded everyone that the list of past conferences and locations is on the LBPH wiki.
Sharon tabled the issue and the committee will vote on Thursday at our next meeting regarding the Western proposal.
Meeting adjourned at 11:13 a.m.
Second Business Meeting

Thursday, June 11, 2015

Meeting called to order by Sharon Ruda at 11:07 a.m. 

1. Roll Call (acquired via sign sheet):
Sharon Ruda (IL)

Will Reed (OH)

Patrice Johnson (IL)

Sue Chinault (MI)

Anne Mandel (MI)

Laurie Stuart (MI)

Mary Oath (MI)

Annette Toews (MN)

Rose Chenoweth (IL)

Deborah Taylor (IL)

Beverly Chandler (IN) 

Pam Cook (IN)

Renee Lewis (IN)

Erin Byrne (OK)

Betsie Bush (MI)

Connie Bruder (IN)

Laura Williams (IN)

Pamela Davenport (NLS)

Beth Weimer (IL)

Tracy Grimm (OH)

Linda Vincent (WI)

Kate Chynoweth (MI)

Beth Weimer (IL)

Terry Soave (MI)

Michelle Wisniewski (MI)

Vanessa Morris (MI)

Kate Stiles (IL)

Sarah Varner (IL)

Mary Redigan (MI)

Barb Adent (MI)

Nancy Garcia (IL)
The meeting started with a revisit to business suspended at the Tuesday meeting.
b. Western Region Conference Proposal
The group needs to vote on Westerns proposal regarding future biennial region conferences (options: strict rotation of conferencing with a restriction of only two regions joining for conferencing, etc.)
Committee voted “No” by raised hands
c. Resolutions
Sharon sent a draft based on prior resolutions, she read through the draft and solicited feedback on those proposed
Highlights:
Resolutions 1-9 - were approved as written.
Resolution 10 - request to change: asking NLS to declare C1s obsolete is too harsh was the feedback
Former: The Midlands Conference Members once again recommend that NLS declare C1s obsolete and that they no longer be included in machine audits.
Amendment: The Midlands Conference Members recommend that NLS no longer require machine audits for c1s
Second Amendment: The Midlands recommends that NLS returned and used C1s pose a storage issue and Midlands recommends that NLS develop a process for reducing the active inventory

Resolution 11 - approved as written
(Barb from South Conference interrupted the meeting visited to inquire if Midlands had voted on Western proposal. Sharon replied with outcome of vote. Meeting resumed.) 
Resolution 12 - approved as written
Resolution 13 - approved as written
Resolution 14 - request to change: since NLS has made some of these changes already to one or more of the committees. However, after discussion resolution kept as stated.
Resolution 15 - approved as written

Additional Resolutions:
Maggie Antsy suggested a resolution requesting NLS create a list of appropriate braille titles that are out dated and no longer needed in the collection. Right now libraries that circulate braille have to keep one copy of every title produced. However there are many outdated items for example medical related titles, etc. that should no longer be in the collection and NLS needs to amend the requirements.
Resolution 16: Midlands recommends that NLS compile a list of appropriate braille titles to remove from the collection due to outdated content.
Return to Old Business suspended from Tuesday’s meeting

5. Revisit Midlands Bylaws/Guidelines 
Will Reed reviewed Tuesday’s discussion and reminded the group that these are not actually bylaws but guidelines and so, can be changed as needed in the future. Will read through the proposed guidelines and solicited feedback and approval for each categories of the document. 
· Mission Statement: everyone approved

· Charge from NLS: everyone approved

· Executive Leadership and Organization (definition of duties and responsibilities)
Terry Soave requested that the description of the treasurer be amended to include a requirement to provide a report during in-person business meeting.
Everyone approved.
· Conference Meeting: everyone approved 

· Voting Quorums
Discussion ensued: 
Question: What do we usually vote on? Reply: Officers, Conference locations, committee assignments, etc.
Question: Do we want representative voting (so many votes per state) or only in-person voting at business meeting? 
Question: What would representative voting equal? Reply: one for conference sites, one for committee assignments, one vote for officers per location. 
Discussion: Should each location have a vote, some states have more locations that others and that would create an unfair advantage, Additionally within soe states sites (subregionals, AOCs, machine agencies, etc) made feel pressured to vote in accord with their regional.
Question: We would need to solicit volunteers for NLS committee assignments or keep the rotation method?
Rose Chenoweth asked that if there are committee openings that it would be posted to the Midlands listserv. Sue Chinault reminded the group that we do not want make this more complicated for the members.
Question: Should voting take place virtually?
Patrice Johnson motioned: one vote per NLS Network agencies (regionals, subregionals, AOCs and machine leg
Linda Vincent: second

Motion: Approved
Committee assignments:
Discussion: volunteer assignment vs state rotation

Sue says, yes, to volunteer if amply notification is given and two weeks to respond.

Sharon tabled the guidelines discussion due to time constraints and recommended that embers contact Will with any additional feedback.
Further business:

Secretary position is vacant, as Patrice Johnson term ends at close of conference. Discussion ensued. Terry Soave is the new secretary.
Future Conference:

South has decided to approach the West and therefore Midlands agreed to approach the North to collaborate for 2017.
Meeting adjourned at 12:23pm

